Guilford Association Annual Meeting

November 16, 2011

7:00 PM

Board Members Present: Margaret Alton, Bruce Barnett, Cathy Boyne, Meredith Borden, Felix Dawson, Heather Fones, Elke Franke, Ann Giroux, Tom Hobbs, Jeremy Hoffman, Lynda Riley, Bernard Shutty, Ann Tyler.

Board Members Absent: Tim Chriss, Barbara Fields, Howard Friedel, Lawrence La Motte, Jay Lippincott, Erin O’Shea, Peter Smith

Introductory Remarks: Tom Hobbs

Motion Passed: to approve minutes of November 17, 2010.
Guilford Association Members present voted unanimously.

Residents were reminded that both Guilford Association Annual Meeting minutes and Guilford Association Board of Managers minutes are posted on the Guilford Association website for community review.

Nominating Committee: Lynda Riley

This year’s Nominating Committee consisted of Lynda Riley (Current Vice President and Past President), Howard Friedel (Current Board Member and Past President) and Margaret Alton (Current Board Member).

The process of electing new members to the Guilford Association Board of Managers was explained. The Board of Managers has twenty members and each year one quarter of the membership is elected. Five residents are proposed to be elected to the Board of Managers. 

Tim Chriss, a current Board Member, is proposed to be reelected. He serves as legal counsel for the Guilford Association. 

The following Guilford residents were proposed as new Board Members:

Dee Smith (Bishop’s Road)



To serve as Secretary.

Elizabeth Comer (Charles Street)


To join the Architectural Review Committee.

Geoff Lord (St. Paul Street)



To assist Bruce Barnett with the Sherwood Gardens Committee.

Sharon Smith (Greenway)



To assist Ann Tyler with the Events Committee.

Motion Passed: To accept the slate of Board Members as proposed by the Nominating Committee.

Lynda read the list of current Board members. Tom Hobbs thanked the outgoing Board members for their service to the community. They are: Elke Franke assisted with the latest Deed and Agreement Renewal. Erin O’Shea served as Treasurer. Barbara Fields served over a long period of time as Secretary and also helped secure sponsorships for Sherwood Gardens. Jay Lippincott served as the head of the Traffic Committee and also helped manage the publications team.
President’s Report: Tom Hobbs

The Guilford Association office located at Second Presbyterian Church is up and running. The computers have been set up and Guilford Association Office Manager, Michelle Trousdale is transferring our books and records to the programs we will be using. The physical files have been collected and will be transferred to one central location. 

The Guilford Association continues discussions with the City regarding the proposed changes to the Guilford Reservoir. The neighborhood has been concerned about the adverse effect to the community and the potential disruption to the historic fabric of this historic district. March of this year, there was a meeting with the new Director of the Bureau of Waste and Wastewater to make sure the City was still committed to the agreement made with the Guilford Association which involved earthen covers over the planned tanks and heavy landscaping. Finally, just yesterday, the Guilford Association received a schematic revision for review. When a more defined plan is produced, it will be made available to the community for broad review. The Guilford Reservoir project has an expected start date of 2014. The second component to this project – construction of a new facility adjacent to the existing historic Guilford Pumping Station – is scheduled to start in 2013. A presentation was recently made to the Architectural Committee and the plans for this part of the project were quite advanced. The Architectural Review Committee’s expressed concern with the proposed scale of the facility, the positioning of the facility and the fencing. The comments will be sent to the City’s Commission on Historic and Architectural Preservation (CHAP).
Loyola University has responded favorably to the Guilford Association’s concern about the lack of landscaping and an attractive treatment of the Charles St. Cold Spring Lane intersection and will be providing new plantings and hardscape on both sides of Charles Street. The location is both an approach to Guilford and an entrance to the University.

The Guilford Association, in a continued attempt to increase and improve communication with residents, has begun to use Constant Comment for mass emails. The Association is interested in hearing feedback from residents concerning content.

The Guilford newsletter, thanks to Kristina Gregory and Jeremy Hoffman, has been greatly enhanced and well received. The newsletter is mailed and sent via email to members of the Guilford Association. 
The Guilford Association website has been similarly improved and enhanced. Residents can find architectural review applications on the website, email addresses may be updated on the website, and all Board Members emails are made available on the website.

Heather Fones will discuss our current financial position. As will be explained, the Guilford Association is in a good financial position in large part because we brought our billing process/timing to in line with the direction in the Deed and Agreement. However, the budget is break even and Association continues to struggle to meet Sherwood Gardens costs and the Guilford security Patrol (GSP) has experienced declining contributions.

Treasurer’s Report: Heather Fones

There was a discussion of the 2012 budgets for the Guilford Association and Stratford Green, the non-profit entity that maintains Sherwood Gardens. 
The treasurer explained that in 2011 the Guilford Association will break even and it is expected that Stratford Green will do the same. There were insufficient funds to cover the costs of GSP so patrol hours were reduced. There were insufficient funds for watering of the St. Paul median strip so the watering was reduced. As the Guilford Association has no funds held in reserve and now faces many years of delayed maintenance (tree pruning and replacement and sidewalks adjacent to community parks, etc.) the Board of Managers voted to raise the required maintenance fee to create a small cushion so that the community will be able to deal with emergencies when they arise.
In response to questions, the following parts of the budget and related issues were explained further:  

· the funding for York Courts; 

· the Association’s contribution of $50,000 for lawn care and tree work in Sherwood Gardens. The balance of Stratford Green’s $107,000 budget is funded through separate fund raising and private contributions.

· GSP funding comes entirely from membership fees. The Association manages the security patrol through volunteer efforts but supplies no funding support. The Association does not have sufficient revenue to cover the expense of security and can raise maintenance fees annually

by no more the $.20 per 100 square feet. 
· Residents can contact Board members directly to offer further input to the Board’s agenda. Contact information for all Board members and committee chairs is on the Guilford web site. The Deed and Agreement and an explanation of covenant obligations is also on the web site as well as the schedule for meetings of the Board of Managers.


Motion Passed: To approve the 2012 Budgets.


Board Members were unanimous in favor.

Safety/GSP: Felix Dawson

The Guilford Association uses Spot Crime, as a helpful tool to track crime events and pinpoint events by location. This tool combined with information from GSP helps us create a crime map for the community and generates helpful statistics.

2010

2011

Total GSP Reports*



235

294

More Serious Crimes (B&E, Assault)

    4

    4
Less serious Crimes (Car Break-ins etc)
               22

  66

*This total number includes all events in Guilford including false alarms etc.

In June, July and August of this year there was a significant uptick in crime in the community. The Guilford Association has asked members of the community to use 911, making sure to call in anything suspicious. 

We had lower than expected collections this year for GSP resulting in a reduction in coverage of two late-night shifts. Unfortunately the trend in participation has been downward. The GSP fee has not increased in many years and the fee will be raised to $325 per household effective next year. However, Greenmount Avenue residents will only be asked for $150 per household due to density issues. Residents may elect to make an extra contribution to GSP if they care to do so. 
In response to questions, the following matters were explained:

· Currently there are 395 households out of 800 that contribute to the GSP. Not including the approximately 100 row houses on Greenmount Avenue, Guilford has just under 50% participation, which is considered quite good for a voluntary service.

· The economy seems to have contributed to the decline in membership. Others aren’t convinced of the value or feel that it should be included in the mandatory charge for all residents.

· While we have no researched studies to demonstrate the effectiveness of the security service in deterring crime, interestingly, a sampling of historic data comparing Guilford crime events with those in Homeland and Roland Park, neighborhoods which do not have security patrols, shows that  we are experiencing a benefit from GSP.

Felix Dawson introduced the Major and Deputy Major of the Northern District and Guilford’s Pocket Officers Burton and Randall. 

The Major discussed the recent crime uptick which has been prevalent across the Northern District. The Major noted that in response to an increase in crimes being committed, she increased overtime hours and placed more officers out on the street in areas most impacted. As a result of the increased man hours, the Northern District caught and unprecedented twenty-two burglars in twenty-eight days. In the past, authorities have arrested a large number of individuals as part of a burglary ring but never so many individuals accused of burglary in that timeframe. The gun arrests were also up dramatically. The Major believes that the recession is very likely a component.
The Major noted that while they have seen increased activity across much of the Northern District, Guilford appears recently to be beset more than Homeland and other comparable neighborhoods in terms of home and car break-ins. The Major noted that on the print out distributed to the residents this evening, the numbers may appear higher than Felix Dawson’s numbers for two reasons. First, the incident totals include a few crime events that technically took place outside of Guilford – such as a commercial property on York Road. Second, the incident totals count victims not events – so that York Road commercial crime event counts six times not just once.  The large number of apparent contractors in the community in response to storm damage also may have contributed to the increase.
In response to questions, the following topics were discussed:

· Speeding and illegal turns from 39th Street were to be evaluated by the Northern District.
· The installation of speed cameras is a decision by DPW related to school proximity

· The City Police assessment of private security. The Major and Deputy Major thought they were valuable as extra eyes and ears on the ground and especially helpful if the police patrol car is not in the area.

· The GSP patrol and police patrol can directly communicate and there is frequent communication.
· In response to a question about police presence on Greenmount Avenue, Northern District reported that both foot and bicycle patrol officers are deployed on Greenmount Avenue and adjacent alleyways.

· In response to the concern about slow processing of fingerprints taken from a burglary scene, it was acknowledged that processing is done centrally in the city and violent crimes take precedent. There is a backlog of thousands of prints waiting analysis.

· In response to a question, The Deputy Major indicated that an individual is being held as a accused in the recent Greenmount Avenue rape with DNA analysis underway.

· Unfortunately a number of the 22 apprehended burglary suspects have been released. However, the police are monitoring their activities. The Major indicated that apprehended suspects are often released on bail within 24 hours – too short of a window for community response. However, she and Felix Dawson urged that community impact statements be sent from affected residents.
· The Major and Deputy Major thought that Community Block Watch programs are an excellent idea where they are supported.

· When asked to identify more specifically the types of incidents occurring in Guilford, it was indicated that detached garages are targets. In addition many residents are gone all day and fail to activate their house alarm which has made easier several burglaries. It was suggested that we report crime trends and recommendations in the newsletter or emails.
· Neighboring communities of Roland Park and Homeland have not experienced the recent uptick in crime but the Northern District personnel indicated that crime waves generally move from the south and occur in Guilford before spreading north. Again the police cautioned about workers hired to deal with recent hurricane damage and urged that known reputable contractors be employed.
Officers Randall and Burton each work forty hours a week and can be reached directly at the numbers provided below. Please continue to call 911 in the event of an emergency.

Direct Phone number for Officer Randall: (443) 986-8519

Direct phone number for Officer Burton: (443) 683-1493

Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke: General Remarks

Thanked both the Major and Deputy Major and our two officers. She urged that some in Guilford help in the Court Watch program  run by Abell Improvement Association resident, Steve Gerwirtz.

Councilman Bill Henry: General Remarks

Thanked the community for having him once again at the Guilford Association Annual Meeting. Residents may call him and email him with important concerns.
Concluding Remarks: Tom Hobbs

Tom Hobbs thanked all those who spoke and attended the meeting and indicated that due to the lateness of the hour, committee reports would be submitted to the Secretary and attached to the minutes.
Ann Giroux reminded all those present that the Guilford Holiday Party, a fundraising event for Stratford Green, is scheduled for December 3rd and residents should get their checks in as soon as possible to Sharon Smith.

Architectural Committee Report: Tom Hobbs

The Guilford Deed and Agreement sets standards for the development of property and any exterior change or alteration and it requires that all exterior changes to property be submitted for review and approval by the Association There also are architectural guidelines that define and expand the explanation of the community design standards.  The guidelines and even more expansive guides for Windows and Roofs are all on the Guilford web page.

•
The Association administers oversight, review and approval of exterior property alterations through the Board’s Architectural Committee. The committee meets regularly once per month, with much time between meetings working with residents and assuring completeness of applications.

•
Over the past year we’ve received and reviewed about 70 formal applications for alterations and inquiries several times that number for advice and guidance.  

A number of inquiries concern contractors or unique craft skills for projects on Guilford homes. We are attempting to assemble a resident generated resource. It will be a sharing of information and will be accessed from the Association’s web page.

•
Applications falling in the following categories of exterior changes were filed and acted on by the Architectural Committee during this year:

1. 8 major additions

2. 7 major renovations affecting exterior.

3. 5 cases of major landscaping, pool or terrace or driveway construction

4. 6 changes in exterior paint colors

5. 5 slate roof replacements

6. 6 cases of extensive window replacement or restoration

7. 8 cases of other major roof repair and complete gutter and downspout replacements 

8. 9 fences and driveway gate proposal

9. 7 cases dealing with exterior covenant violations either correcting the issue or creating an agreement at the time of sale.

The investment is particularly encouraging in this economic environment. At the same time there have been several foreclosures or short sales of Guilford properties this year – an almost unheard of happening in Guilford. Properties are in the following street locations: Greenway, Suffolk Road, Norwood Road, Southway, and Wendover Road.

These are being brought to a satisfactory transfer from the perspective of the community but nonetheless reflecting the considerable downturn in the national real estate situation.

Traffic, Streets and Parking Committee:
Major activities planned for 2011 in response to residents’ requests:

1. Get commitment from Baltimore City to repave all streets listed in the Guilford priority list submitted to DOT in 2006, specifically: 4300 block of Rugby Road, unit block of Millbrook Road, 4400 block of Underwood Road, and 100 block of Saint Martin’s Road.

2. Identify requirement and coordinate repair of sidewalks throughout Guilford, particularly the sidewalks around Gateway Park, and the 4400 block of Underwood Road.

3. Conduct traffic study in unit block of E. Highfield Road.

4. Develop plan for landscaped traffic calming circle at the intersection of Greenway, Northway and Millbrook Road. 

Results:

1. The 100 block of Saint Martin’s Road was repaved.
2. Per Alleys and Sidewalk Section, DOT, a contract was planned to be let for the repair of sidewalks on the Saint Paul Street side of Gateway Park beginning October 2011.  Work has not started. Status of contract is unknown.

Activities planned for 2012:

Complete unfinished activities listed for 2011.

Parks Committee: Margaret Alton
 

We are on budget. 

 

The E. 39th Street Tree planting project, a partnership with Residents, the City and the Association is going forward any day with some trees being planted in the spring.  This project, led by Seth Stevens, requires the organization and management of residents to assist in planting and watering trees delivered by the City.  We have 40 trees on order. Our plan is to have this type of joint project as an annual event until all of our streets approximate the original Olmsted design.

 

The City erroneously cut down the large, gorgeous Catalpa tree in Gateway Park - we think it was Baltimore's oldest.  The City Forestry Division has committed to replacing it with a new Catalpa this fall.

 

We have had assistance from residents who are members of the Gardeners of Guilford with donations of plants for the Bolivar statue. It definitely looks better. We need to continue to look for plants and labor to fill in the bare spots on the Saint Paul Street median. Help is appreciated-just email me if you can help.

 

Mark Counselman who lives in Oakenshaw has donated a specimen from the famous Wye Oak.  He will be planting it at the tip of Gateway Park and tending to its needs.

 

We have asked for assistance with St Paul St. median maintenance from The Episcopalian Diocese and from Union Memorial as both of their communities use and see St. Paul St.  To date neither has found it within their means to take on some responsibility for this part of their neighborhood. Again help is appreciated.

 

The trees uprooted and left tilting by the heavy rains this summer have been fixed.  Considering the tremendous tree damage Guilford endured our Parks' mature trees appear to have fared well - I like to think that some of this is a result of the pruning and maintenance that they have received rather than luck - in any case, we are grateful.

 

Sherwood Gardens Committee: Bruce Barnett
The tulips and summer flowers were successful in 2011 and made Sherwood Gardens look quite beautiful. I thank the two dozen Adopt-A-Plot ``parents" for their selfless contribution of money and labor. These monetary contributions ranged from $50 to more than $1,500. 
 
A tree and several dozen azaleas have died but have not been replaced because of lack of funds. No trees were pruned and no new plants were purchased in 2011. 

 Maggie Brook contributed some hostas which were split and planted in the SW corner near Greenway. 
 
Last December the traditional Xmas tree near the center of SG was found to be too tall to decorate so the smaller tree near Stratford and Greenway was decorated instead. It did not have easy access to electricity so lights were able to be lit safely for a total of only 2 hours. Accordingly, we have installed an underground electricity line to this tree so it can be lit safely throughout the approaching holiday season. 
 
Sherwood Gardens has employed The ARC of Baltimore to plant the tulip bulbs for many years. The ARC celebrated this partnership with an award to Sherwood Gardens which included two plaques and a certificate. I hope that they would be placed on the Stratford Green office wall. 
 
Geoff Lord has been very helpful in assisting me with the Sherwood Gardens management during 2011.
